Claxton Parish Council

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 10 November 2021
at 7.35pm in Claxton Village Hall
(Subject to amendment until signed by the Chair at the next meeting)
	Parish Councillors (4) present
	David Hamblin (Chair), Jason Cantrill, Mike Balmer, Jos Harwood

	County Councillor
	Chairing Loddon PC meeting

	District Councillor
	Vic Thomson (left at 2000)

	Also in attendance
	Cllr Balmer acted as Clerk.  Tanya Rowlandson (Parish Clerk designate)

	Members of the public (MOP)
	1


21.105
To receive and approve apologies for absence

Cllr Catchpole had sent her apologies.
21.106
To receive any declarations of interest from Members & consider requests for dispensations

None.
21.107 To approve minutes of Parish Council meeting held on 8 September 2021

Proposed by Cllr Cantrill and seconded by Cllr Harwood.

21.108 
To receive a report from District Cllr Vic Thomson

Cllr Thomson had sent a report through the previous day which was already on the website.  He drew specific attention to the climbing rates of Covid infections, questions about future accommodation for the two District Councils, where a building at Broadland Business Park was under consideration, charter renewal, a government-funded voucher scheme to bring fibre broadband to the property (FTTP), issues over mobile phone coverage, the Business Awards scheme and issues over e-scooters on roads (which was illegal).  He also spoke about the County Council’s One Million Trees scheme, where a new round had begun on 4 November.  Councillors sought clarification on a number of aspects of the FTTP voucher scheme and await a letter which is to issue shortly.

21.109 
Adjournment for Public Participation

The MOP drew the Council’s attention to the demise of the memorial tree which had been planted earlier in 2021.  It had not been watered sufficiently during the early spells of very dry weather and had perished as a result.  Cllr Balmer said he had planned to raise this later in the meeting as he had been informed about it a week earlier.  It would need to be replaced and it was agreed that it would be on the agenda for January, to be replaced and planted early in the New Year.
21.110 
Report from Acting Parish Clerk 
He had contacted Highways about village gates and the Parish Partnership scheme and the wrecked grips on Church Lane, arranged a visit by the Highways Engineer on 15 October, followed up on the design of the new signs and drafted a Parish Partnership bid.  He had drafted the Clerk vacancy notice, confirmed to Norfolk ALC we did not wish to accept the Pandemic Memorial Token, loaded newly-approved policies on the website, supported a planning application, put together a schedule of dates for meetings in 2022, confirmed with SNC that the litter pick had taken place and chased the Environment Agency about the desilting of Hellington and Carleton Becks.

21.111  
To receive an update on the current Clerk vacancy
The Chairman formally welcomed Tanya Rowlandson as the new Parish Clerk from 1 December, at which time the formal handover with the Acting Clerk will begin.  
21.112 To consider dates for meetings in 2022 and agree a calendar
The Councillors agreed the schedule proposed by the Acting Clerk for 2022 meeting dates, changing from the second Wednesday to the third, ie 19 January, 16 March, 18 May (Annual Parish Meeting followed by PC Annual Meeting), 20 July, 21 September and 16 November.
21.113 To discuss the current state of play regarding a village play area and agree a course of action
Cllr Balmer recalled that when the previous Chair had tried to get this project off the ground she had sought participation from village families but received no offers of help.  The pandemic had then ruled out any possible progress.  He had no issue with the idea of a playground but felt that this should be driven by the families who would benefit from it, at the very least having a number of them participating in a working group to drive it forward.  It certainly should not be left to the Parish Council to take forward without help.  Comments from other Councillors supported the view that families would need to be at the forefront of this project.  A note to that effect in a future newsletter would hopefully start the process.

21.114 To discuss the invitation to participate in The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations from 2-5 June 2022 and agree a course of action
Cllr Balmer reported that Rockland St Mary PC, the only nearby Council to sign up already, had now withdrawn its participation as it had been unable to agree on a location for the celebration beacon.  The last similar event in Claxton (the centenary of the end of WWI in 2018) had only been possible because of the work of the then-Chair and funding from the Pits Trust.  To participate would be to undertake to put in a similar level of effort.  After discussion it was agreed that the Acting Clerk should offer the Village Hall Committee the chance to organise an event for the village in June 2022 and review the situation in January.  
21.115 To consider the Acting Clerk’s recommendation to take up the option of Years 4 and 5 of the current Grounds Maintenance Contract on the basis of rises in line with CPI 
The Acting Clerk explained that in 2018 providers had been asked to tender for 3 years with the option of an additional 2 years.  Only the appointed provider had done so.  He had recently confirmed he was happy to carry on for a further 2 years on the basis that the cost would rise by CPI in 2022 and again in 2023.  After discussion it was agreed that the current provider would be asked to continue to the end of 2023.  Acting Clerk to confirm direct.

21.116 Tackling speeding in the village - report from the Chair/discussion of next steps.  
The Chair reported meeting Gary Overland and Holly Keatley (Highways) on 15 October with Cllr Harwood.  Having viewed both ends of the village it was agreed that village gates were not a workable solution.  Instead Highways recommended new signs to replace the old and battered ones, to be applied for through the Parish Partnership Scheme (50% of cost met by the County Council).  Highways have since drawn up designs and after small changes these have been agreed.  The Acting Clerk has drafted a bid to the PP Scheme and the County Councillor has also offered her (financial) support.  Cllr Harwood asked if there had been any communication by the police.  The Acting Clerk had earlier apologised for omitting to contact them after the last meeting but had since done so, and was awaiting a response.  He will now chase up direct with PC Locke.
21.117  To receive a report from the Chair on co-operation with RSM Parish Council and agree any follow-up action
The Chair and Cllr Harwood had also attended a meeting of RSM PC where they were warmly welcomed.  Areas of mutual concern were speeding, footpaths and planning.  The Chair had offered to liaise with Claxton Manor on footpath issues.  RSM PC were also copying us in on their speeding statistics.  Also on behalf of Bramerton and Claxton, RSM PC had written to the Head of Langley School about speeding by school buses and parents

21.118 To note that the Clerk will receive 2022-23 Precept guidance in early December, and that s/he will produce options for consideration as part of a draft budget for approval at the Parish Council meeting on 19 January 2022
The Acting Clerk commented that this would be an important part of the handover to the new Clerk.
21.119 Planning:

· To receive new planning applications and make comment - None.
· To receive results and updates on outstanding applications - None.
21.120  
Highways - to receive a report on outstanding highways issues 
Partially dealt with earlier in the meeting.  The Acting Clerk had reported a number of issues to the Highways Rangers but did not yet know when they would be addressed.  The Chair asked if the clearing of drains on Folly Lane could feature regularly in their programme of work.
21.121 
Finance:

· To receive the income and expenditure figures as at 10 November 2021 - they were noted (and are displayed on the next page).  
· To note the bank balance as at 10 November 2021 - £5,960.37
· To note receipts since the last meeting - £2,306.50 (second half of 2021-22 Precept) and £100 (mini recycling centre grant)
· To note any grants made - None
· To approve payments
All expenditure approved.  Proposed by the Chair and seconded by Cllr Cantrill.

	Payee
	Value
	Description

	M A Balmer
	£ 078.60
	Expenditure claim

	Loddon Garden & DIY
	£ 425.00
	Grounds maintenance contract

	Claxton Parochial Church Council
	£ 300.00
	Grant for churchyard maintenance

	Total
	£ 803.60
	


21.122 To receive updates from individual Council Members (for information only) - None.
21.123
To receive any items for inclusion on the next agenda (for information only)

FTTP vouchers.  Replacement memorial tree.   Platinum Jubilee.
21.124
To confirm date of the next Parish Council Meeting as Wednesday 19 January 2022 at 7.30 pm in Claxton Village Hall.

Confirmed.
The meeting closed at 8.41pm.
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* Salary of new Clerk will be agreed during recruitment process

L RECEIPTS/
INCOME AND EXPENDITURE SPEND TO
10/11/2021
INCOME ~ EXPLANATORY NOTES £
South Norfolk Council Precept 0 50% in April, 50% in October 4,613.00
SNC Mini Recycling Centre Bottlebanks at Village Hall 100.00
HM Revenue and Customs 2020-21 VAT refunds 177.50
24 Claxton Mill Residents Assoc )0 Soak-away licence for Mill Lane 90.87
Pits Trust ) Tree work at Village Hall 0.00
Claxton Parochial Church Council Cancelled cheque (paid by BACS) 0.00
South Norfolk Council Community litter pick grant 0.00
TOTAL INCOME 4,981.37
EXPENDITURE ~ EXPLANATORY NOTES £
5 Clerk's (net) salary 00 4 hours pw @ £10.65 per hour * 0.00
HMRC ) Payroll tax 0.00
Administrative Expenses 0 Estimated against previous years 289.64
Computer software and repairs Contingency allocation 0.00
Norfolk ALC and others . o] . Training for new Clerk/Councillors 0.00
Internal Audit 00 Preparation of accounts 45.00
NALC, CAN, ICO, SLCC ) NALC annual subscription 134.43
NALC Website service costs 35.00
Claxton Village Hall | 6 Hirings @ £16 (2021-22) 0.00
Loddon Garden & DIY | Grass Cutting 354.17
Broadband 0 Village Hall broadband 240.00
Zurich Municipal Public Liability & Laptop Insurance 173 36
Various Grants and Donations Claxton churchyard maintenance 0.00
South Norfolk Council Emptying Village Hall dog bin 0.00
Dan Curtis | Tree work at Village Hall 0.00
Miscellaneous Expenditure | Defib pads 49.00
HMRC VAT 81.91
TOTAL EXPENDITURE 1,402.51
Total Income TOTAL INCOME SO FAR-> 4,981.37
Total Expenditure ~ BUDGET SPENT SO FAR—> -1,402.51
IN-YEAR SURPLUS/DEFICIT BUDGET REMAINING-> 3,578.86
31/03/2021 BANK BALANCE AT 10/11/2021
2,381.50 Current Account 5,960.36
0.00 Uncleared cheque payments Less unpresented cheques 0.00
0.00 Uncleared cheque receipts Plus undeposited receipts 0.00
2,381.50 End of Year Reserve Balance 5,960.36
2020-21 GRANTS AND DONATIONS MADE GRANTS AND DONATIONS MADE 2021-22
300.00 Claxton PCC (Churchyard 2020-21) . 0.00
300.00 TOTAL GRANTS 0.00




Signed ..............................         Date ..............................
Signed ..............................         Date ..............................

